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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE HEALTH/NHS OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD ON 6 MAY 2009 AT 2.00PM AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD

Membership

County Councillors:
	*
	Mrs S Barker (Chairman)
	*
	Mrs M A Miller

	*
	K Bobbin 
	*
	Dr A Naylor 

	
	R Boyce
	*
	Mrs J M Reeves 

	
	C W Finn
	
	J Schofield

	*
	R Gooding
	*
	R G Smith

	
	E Johnson
	
	Ms J Young


District and Borough Councillors:
	
	A Baggott
	Basildon District Council

	*
	A Shelton
	Braintree District Council

	*
	K Watson
	Tendring District Council

	*
	Mrs J Whitehouse
	Epping Forest District Council



(* present)

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	Glyn Jones
	-
	Policy and Strategy Analyst

	David Moses
	-
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Graham Redgwell
	-
	Governance Officer


25.
Apologies and Substitution Notices
The Committee Officer reported apologies for absence from Councillors E Johnson, J Schofield, R Boyce J Young and C Finn, ECC and A Baggott, Basildon District Council.

26.
Declaration of Interest

The following declaration of interest was recorded:

	Councillor K Bobbin
	Personal interest as a Governor of South Essex Mental Health NHS Foundation Trust.


27.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 4 March 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

28.
Chairman’s Update
The Chairman advised that there were no items to report on.
29.
Health Outlook
The Committee considered report HOSC/08/09 from David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance, on outcomes from the Health Outlook report.
David reported on the following outcomes:

1. Meeting with the SHA and PCTs – Simon Wood from the East of England Strategic Health Authority (SHA) had agreed to convene and chair the meeting.

2. Development of Protocols with the Essex and Southend LINk – a date had been set for an initial officer meeting to begin to draft the protocols, with Member input on the first draft. It was the intention that the protocols would be presented to the September meeting for adoption. Monitoring arrangements and a dashboard would also be looked at.

3. Cross-border health flows – Work was being undertaken on this and information was being collected from the Primary Care Trusts (PCTs)
4. Knowledge Enhancement – this would be looked at after the Election.

The Chairman pointed out that the current geographical representation of Members on the Committee had left some areas under-represented. It would be important to consider the geographical spread of membership with the new Committee. It was felt that this was particularly important due to the five PCT areas within Essex. In response David Moses advised that the aim was to start looking at Member preferences for Committee membership once the candidates were known and this would be fed into the process. This would, in turn, impact on the representation from District Council Members.
30.
Health Service Variations

The Committee considered and noted report HOSC/09/09 from Graham Redgwell, Governance Officer, on a number of service variations.
Graham Redgwell reported that a response had been received from the East of England Specialist Commissioning Group (EoESCG) addressing all of the points raised by the Joint Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (JOSC) looking at neo natal care. All of the authorities involved in the JOSC were satisfied with the response and therefore scrutiny of the subject had ended. The Committee wished to thank the EoESCG for the full response.

The Committee noted the update on the upgrading of provision in Laindon.

31.
Update on Reviews


CAMHS
The Committee received report HOSC/10/09, with a draft of the Child and Adolescent Mental Health Study (CAMHS) report. 
David Moses requested that Members of the CAMHS Group send their final comments direct to him. The Committee was asked to consider the suggested recommendations and confirm whether or not they endorsed them.
It was felt by the CAMHS Group that more work was required, particularly to gather views from the service users and it was therefore recommended that a successor group be reconvened following the June Election.
The Chairman highlighted two significant issues:
· The need for a successor group to monitor the success of the Brief Child and Family Phone Interview (BCFPI) Pilot Scheme.

· The Group had found it disappointing that the JAR report had not highlighted many of the issues and findings of the study.

Councillor Dr Naylor requested that the report be shared with the Schools, Children and Families Service to feed into their revised Children’s Plan. In response it was confirmed that the report would be formally sent to the Executive Director for Schools, Children and Families. However the draft could be made available due to the time constraints with the Children’s Plan.
Members commented on the current structure of TASCCs (Teams Around Schools, Children and Communities). It was noted that they were not fully populated yet and a review was taking longer than expected. It was suggested that the TASCCs needed to be the top priority and in addition PCTs needed to play a bigger role in mental health services as the commissioners. There was also concern regarding South West Essex PCT’s intention to set up a separate group with a parallel remit on these issues, particularly due to the already limited resources. In response to a request from the Chairman it was confirmed that the report would be sent to the Chairmen of the PCTs as well as to the Chief Executives.
It was Resolved that:

1. Members of the Group would forward their final comments on the report to David Moses by Friday 8 May 2009 to enable the report to be finalised.

2. The final report and recommendations would formally be sent to the owners of the recommendations with attention being drawn to the review dates.

Renal Review
The Committee received report HOSC/11/09, the draft report on the Renal Review: Dialysis Services for the Residents of Essex. 
Councillor Whitehouse introduced the report and highlighted some of the findings such as:

· The lack of treatment facilities in parts of Essex, particularly West Essex.
· Travel times and transport from home to the hospital.

· The low level of home haemodialysis in Essex.
· The need for a clearer policy on ‘away from home’ dialysis.
· Development of a network including providers, commissioners and patients to look at the issues associated with dialysis.

Glyn Jones advised the Committee that all hospitals would be investing in the Renal Patient View (an IT based system where patients can pick up their clinical results). Funding would be top sliced to achieve this.
The Chairman considered that two of the points highlighted could be made stronger in the report and recommendations:
· The lack of choices, particularly the choice of home treatment.

· The housing issue at District Council level. Under equality and diversity it was suggested that dialysis patients should be included as a specialist group.

Members discussed the option of home haemodialysis and acknowledged the reasons why it was not always practical i.e. the expense to set up and the quicker transplant process. However it was reported that there was a commitment to achieve 10% home haemodialysis.
Members also discussed the issues with transport particularly as much of Essex is rural. It was suggested that the health sector needed to work more closely with the District Councils and Housing Associations to consider the needs of patients. Members welcomed consideration of personal budgets. It was suggested that clarification was required particularly on prescription charges and that in the future more localised services should be looked at.
David Moses advised the Committee that it may be beneficial to send the report and recommendations direct to the Department of Health, highlighting recommendations such as number 10 on a standardised approach to prescription charges. 

The Committee Resolved that:

The report and recommendations would be finalised and sent to the relevant organisations including the Department of Health and Chairmen of the PCTs.
Commissioning of Health Services in West Essex

The Committee was advised that a date had been arranged for the next meeting to be held on Wednesday 13 May 2009. David Moses advised that a report of the Group’s work would be finalised prior to the County Election and then presented to the July meeting of HOSC for consideration.
The Chairman commented that this review should provide a benchmark format for reviewing the other Essex PCTs.
32.
Urgent Business – Consultation on proposed changes to continuing care beds for older people’s mental health services in south Essex.
The Committee received a tabled draft public consultation summary document on proposed changes to in-patient continuing care beds for older people’s mental health services in South Essex. Representatives from South East Essex PCT and South West Essex PCT were in attendance at the meeting for this item.
The Committee was reminded that a pre-consultation document had been presented to a previous meeting on this matter. A process had been undertaken to look at reducing the excessive capacity for this service and re-invest the savings into dementia services in the community. The process had identified which unit was best suited for closure and this was considered to be Cherrydown Ward located at the Basildon Mental Health Unit. This unit was under-utilised and there were also two near-by purpose built units that could accommodate in-patients. The closure of Cherrydown Ward would affect eight individual patients who would each require a new individualised care package. 
The PCTs advised the Committee that the public was involved in the development of new services and to provide feedback. It was questioned whether this proposed change required formal consultation as it would be directly affecting only eight patients and considerable resource had been allocated to reviewing their care packages.

During the discussion the following points were made:

· It was questioned whether the patients currently located at Cherrydown Ward would be moved together or separately, as it was felt that they may wish to remain together. In response it was reported that each case would be looked at individually. However consideration would be given to the requests and needs of patients.
· The Chairman asked for the evidence supporting the preferred option and in particular the occupancy rates. In response it was explained that there were currently 38 empty beds across the continuing care service. There were always 25-30 empty beds in this service and therefore a reduction of 20 would still allow for growth if necessary. The strategy was to move away from this type of service and towards care in the community. Members felt that the figure of 20 beds limited the options somewhat towards Cherrydown Ward as it would not be efficient to leave a few remaining beds open at the other locations. It was further explained that as Cherrydown was situated at an acute hospital site, this was considered to be inappropriate for continuing care and the other wards were purpose built for the service. The figure of 20 beds had been based on the experience of the last few years.
· It was acknowledged that the purpose built wards were a better environment for service users and their visitors. However it was questioned whether the close proximity to acute beds was beneficial. In response it was confirmed that where acute care was required patients would be taken to an acute hospital as necessary.

· The need for a change in the focus of resources was recognised and it was asked whether the released funding should be ring-fenced? In response it was confirmed that it would be and it had already been allocated to new services.

· The focus on services was based on a 5 year prediction and services were being expanded in line with demographic trends. It was considered that if necessary there would be room to increase capacity at the other units.

· In terms of timescales it would be dependent on whether a full consultation period was required. However the PCTs felt that it would be more beneficial to get the affected patients comfortable in their new surroundings as soon as possible.

· It was not known for what purpose the acute trust would use Cherrydown Ward should it be vacated.
· Graham Redgwell clarified that the care plans would be revised for the patients involved and there were no new patients being affected. The overall provision for the area was being looked at and it was suggested that it might be excessive to insist on a 12 week consultation as the change did not involve the general public.

· In response to questions it was reported that the age range was 70 upwards and the current length of stay ranged up to 7 years.

· There was no impact on respite care as Cherrydown Ward was not used for that purpose.

· In response to concerns regarding the staff involved, it was clarified that 20 staff members would be affected and formal consultation was being undertaken with them. Suitable relocation was being sought but it could not be guaranteed at this stage that there would be no redundancies.

The Committee considered that as long as there was sufficient consultation with patients, families and staff and that the moves were handled sensitively, the proposals could move ahead with no formal public consultation period.

It was Resolved that:

A formal full 12 week public consultation was not required on the proposed changes to in-patient continuing care beds for older people’s mental health services in South Essex.
33.
Questions from the Public

The Chairman invited questions from the Public on matters within the Terms of Reference of the Committee. There were no questions raised.

There being no further urgent business, the meeting closed at 3.15pm.

Chairman

